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Transurethral Resection of the Prostate â�� â��Now and Thenâ��

Abstract:

C Dowling, D Moran, A Walsh, M Alsinnawi, R Flynn, TED McDermott, R Grainger, JA Thornhill
Department of Urology, AMNCH, Tallaght, Dublin 24

Abstract

The number of transurethral resections of the prostate (TURP) performed each year is decreasing. The aim of this study
was to assess a cohort of patients undergoing TURP and compare this to one twenty years earlier in terms of procedure,
complications and outcomes. A retrospective comparative analysis of one hundred consecutive TURPs performed in 2010 was
compared to one hundred cases performed in 1990. Fifty-five (55%) had a urinary catheter (UC) in situ pre-operatively
in 2010 compared to 22 (22%) in 1990. The length of catheterisation time was significantly longer in 2010 compared with
1990 (average 65 days vs 20 days). Infective complications occurred in six (6%) patients in 2010 and three (3%) in the
1990 cohort. Patients who had UCs in situ pre-operatively for longer periods had a higher rate of infective
complications and more serious complications. This highlights the importance of early specialist referral for patients
diagnosed with urinary retention.

Introduction

With the widespread introduction of a-blocker and 5- a-reductase inhibitor medications for the treatment of benign
prostatic hyperplasia (BPH), the number of transurethral resections of the prostate (TURP) performed each year is
decreasing

1
. Recent studies demonstrate that 5- a-reductase inhibitors can reduce the lifetime risk of acute urinary

retention and the need for BPH-related surgery
2
. TURP is a core urology training procedure but the number of TURPs

being performed by current urology trainees is decreasing. A recent publication by Gill et al revealed a recent decline
in the numbers of TURPs being performed annually by urology trainees in the UK as assessed by logbooks

3
. The aim of

this study was to examine the changing face of TURP by examining a contemporary cohort of Irish patients undergoing
TURP and compare this to one twenty years earlier.

Methods

A retrospective comparative analysis of one hundred consecutive TURPs performed in a single university teaching
hospital between September 2010 and June 2011 was undertaken. This was compared to one hundred cases performed twenty
years earlier, between January and November 1990. Patient factors recorded included: age, whether surgery was elective
or precipitated by urinary retention with a urinary catheter in situ, length of time the catheter was in situ, any use
of a-blockers or 5- a-reductase inhibitors, and duration of hospital stay. The operating surgeon was recorded as
consultant or urology trainee (either specialist registrar or registrar grade). The type of anaesthesia administered
was documented. Weight of the resected prostate tissue was recorded along with the final histopathology. Complications
in the immediate or delayed post-operative period were recorded as well as late events occurring following discharge. A
successful outcome was defined as satisfactory voiding following the procedure without the need for an indwelling
urinary catheter. Where required, a paired T-test was performed to determine statistical significance. Significance was
defined as P<0.05.

Results

Patient characteristics are outlined in Table 1. Only 45% of men in 2010 underwent elective TURP surgery as over half
(55%) of the men had a urinary catheter in situ pre-operatively. In comparison 80% of men underwent elective surgery in
1990 when only 20% of men had a urinary catheter in situ pre-operatively. The average length of time which urinary
catheters were in situ pre-operatively was significantly longer in 2010 compared with 1990 (average 65 days vs 20 days,
P=0.001). Those patients with a UC in situ pre-operatively in the contemporary group were examined in more detail.
Clinical information was available on 48 of these patients. Twenty-four patients (50%) were referred from outside
institutions (a total of nine institutions) and their catheter was in situ for an average of 126 days (range 3-390
days). Nineteen patients (39%) were catheterised in our institutionsâ�� emergency department and they had a UC in situ
for a mean of 5.8 days pre TURP. Five patients (10%) were catheterised in our outpatients department and underwent
surgery within an average of 27 days (range 2-63). The mean hospital stay for a TURP in 1990 was 10 days (median 9
days) which was longer than the mean stay of 6 days (median 5 days) in 2010. The longest hospital stay was 21 days in
both groups.

Regarding medical therapy for BPH, none of the patients in 1990 were taking 5- a-reductase inhibitors and only 2% were
taking a-blockers pre-operatively. Of those two patients on a-blockers, surgery was precipitated by acute urinary
retention (AUR). In contrast, in 2010, 19% of men were taking 5- a-reductase inhibitors and 64% were on a-blockers
pre-operatively. The mean weight of prostate resected in 1990 was 23 grams (median 29 grams, range 3-65 grams) and was
not statistically different than the mean weight of 25 grams in 2010 (median 30 grams, range 3-100 grams), (P=0.7).
There was a much higher incidence of adenocarcinoma recorded on pathological reports in 1990 (38%) than in 2010 (17%).
The mean weight of prostate resected by consultant urologists was 28.7 grams compared to 23.7 grams by trainees. A
higher proportion of patients had spinal anaesthesia in 2010 (82%) as compared with 1990 (59%).

Regarding outcome, the majority (>95%) of patients in both groups voided successfully without the need for a urinary
catheter. Five patients in the 2010 cohort failed to void with three requiring a long-term catheter and two were
required to perform self intermittent catheterisation. Three patients in 1990 required a long-term urinary catheter.
Table 2 outlines the post-operative complications. The commonest complication observed was sepsis which occurred in
three patients in 2010 and two patients in 1990, all requiring intravenous antibiotics. In two cases, E Coli was
cultured on urine and blood cultures; in the other three cases no causative organism was detected. Three patients were
diagnosed with epididymo-orchitis in the post-operative period with only one patient requiring readmission for
intravenous antibiotics. One patient developed a scrotal abscess which required incision and drainage. Only one case of
TURP syndrome was recorded, this patient underwent a 46 gram resection in 1990, for which HDU admission was not
required. Two patients experienced thromboembolic complications; one pulmonary embolism in 2010 which required warfarin
therapy for six months and one deep venous thrombosis (DVT) in 1990 requiring warfarin for three months. Three patients
in the 1990 cohort required a repeat surgical procedure for bladder outlet obstruction within six months; one bladder
neck incision for bladder neck stenosis and two repeat TURPs.

Clot retention requiring readmission in the post-operative period was seen in three patients (one in 2010 and two in
1990). One patient in the 2010 group required a return to theatre to deal with ongoing bleeding. None of these patients
had risk factors for bleeding (not on anticoagulants, normal coagulation profile and weight resected was less than the
mean). Upon examining the complications encountered in patients from outside institutions with longer periods of
catheterisation, 21% (5 of 24) of these patients developed complications, two were grade IIIb and two grade IV (Clavien
Dindo scale)

4
. Two patients (8%) who were catheterised in our institution had complications, both were grade II.

Discussion

The indication for TURP has changed dramatically over a twenty year period. Over half of patients in the contemporary
cohort had a UC in situ prior to TURP. All of these patients had failed a trial of voiding prior to surgery. Following
an episode of acute urinary retention, it is now standard practice to give a trial of voiding following a1-blockade,
allowing the patient to return to normal voiding in up to 60% of cases

5
. In our 2010 cohort, 75% of men with a catheter

in situ pre TURP had failed treatment with a-blocker medications. This is similar to that reported by Izard et al in
2011 who found that the majority of patients undergoing TURP had failed medical therapy and many (43%) had a urinary
catheter in situ prior to surgery. They also demonstrated that the number of patients undergoing TURP in Canada
decreased by 60% from 1988 to 1998

6
. Due to emerging antibiotic resistance, sepsis post TURP is now a considerable

concern. Many community acquired Escherichia coli strains are resistance to commonly prescribed antibiotics
7
. Murphy et
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al reported a septicaemia rate of 1.2% in a series of 1,604 TURPs. They found that the absence of appropriate
antibiotic cover and the presence of pre-operative urinary infection precipitated septicaemia post TURP

8
. Our

institution has previously published a technique of direct antibiotic sensitivity testing (DST) of pre-operative urine
samples and prior to catheter removal. Utilising this technique in a series of 102 TURPs resulted in septicaemia in
only 1 patient

9
. Unfortunately due to budgetary constraints, such a practice is no longer possible. This, along with

the increasing emergence of antibiotic resistance and length of catheterisation periods, likely explains why our
observed rate of sepsis is higher compared to some published historical series.

A recent large multi-institutional publication demonstrated that an indwelling catheter for longer than 3 days duration
was associated with increased morbidity and prolonged hospital stay for adverse events

10
. In a retrospective review of

over four thousand patients, Chen et al demonstrated a higher incidence of septicaemia in patients who had AUR pre TURP
than those without an episode of AUR

11
. The length of catheterisation time prior to TURP in 1990 in our study was

significantly shorter (20 days vs 65 days) compared to 2010. Patients referred from outside institutions had a
significantly longer catheterisation period than those patients catheterised in our emergency or outpatient department
(126 days, 6 days and 27 days respectively). This may reflect delays in referral or waiting times for outpatient
visits. Many of these patients were managed in the community with a catheter and underwent more than one failed trial
of voiding prior to referral. This highlights the lack of urology resources in the Republic of Ireland. The rate of
bladder neck stenosis post TURP in our series (0% in 2010 and 1% in 1990) is comparable to that previously published by
Sikafi et al, who over an 11 year period reported a bladder neck stenosis rate after prostatectomy of 0.86%

12
. The

introduction of medical therapy for symptomatic BPH has resulted in a decrease in the number of TURPs performed now
compared to twenty years ago.

A total of 28,240 TURPs were performed in Ireland between 1995 and 2008. The number of TURPs performed during this
period decreased annually by 1,494

13
. As a consequence, urology trainees are performing less TURPs than those in the

past. Given this, we sought to determine if this has had an impact on the procedure, outcomes and complications. In
terms of prostate tissue resected, the procedure remains unchanged over twenty years. Given that the majority of
patients who undergo TURP now have failed medical management, one may expect that these prostates would be larger. This
was not in case in our series. The increasing use of 5-ARI medications may have resulted in a decrease in the prostate
volume of those men undergoing TURP. Combined therapy has been shown to reduce the risk of BPH-related surgery in men
with prostate volumes > 42 cc.

14
. The largest resection in our entire study was 100 grams which was in the 2010 cohort.

No patient underwent conversion to open prostatectomy. The widespread use of prostatic specific antigen (PSA) testing
has resulted in a stage migration of prostate cancer in recent years

15
. This is evident from our study results. In our

1990 cohort, 38% of the pathology reports demonstrated evidence of prostate cancer. At this time many of these patients
subsequently underwent bilateral orchidectomy, either at the time of TURP or in the post-operative period. This, along
with required staging investigations contributed to the longer length of patient stays in that era.

We conclude that despite maximum medical therapy for BPH, a significant cohort of men will still require a TURP. In our
contemporary series, those patients who had urinary catheters in situ pre-operatively for longer periods had a higher
rate of infective complications and more serious complications. This highlights the importance of early specialist
referral for patients diagnosed with urinary retention in the community and we consider that acute urinary retention
should be treated as an emergency.

Correspondence: J Thornhill
Department of Urology, AMNCH, Tallaght, Dublin 24
Email: Marjorie.whiteflynn@amnch.ie

References

1. Wasson JH, Bubolz TA, Lu-Yao GL, Walker-Corkery E, Hammond CS, Barry MJ. Transurethral resection of the prostate
among medicare beneficiaries: 1984-1997. For the Patient Outcomes Research Team for Prostatic Diseases. J Urol.
2000;164:1212-5.

2. Djavan B, Waldert M, Ghawidel C, Marberger M. Benign prostatic hyperplasia and its impact on treatment. Curr Opin
Urol. 2004 Jan;14:45-50.

3. Gill JD, Stewart LF, George NJ, Eardley I. Operative experience of urology trainees in the UK. BJU Int. 2012
May;109:1296-1301.

4. Dindo D, Demartines N, Clavien PA. Classificationof surgical complications: a new proposal with evaluation in a
cohort of 6336 patients and results of a survey. Ann Surg. 2004 Aug;240:205-13.

5. McNeill SA, Hargreave TB, members of the ALFAUR Study Group. Afluzosin once daily facilitates return to normal
voiding in patients with acute urinary retention. J Urol 2004;171:213-20.

6. Izard J, Nickel C. Impact of Medical Therapy on transurethral resection of the prostate: two decades of change. BJU
Int 2011;108:89-93.

7. Cullen IM, RP Manecksha, E. McCullagh, S. Ahmad, F. Oâ��Kelly, R. Flynn, TED McDermott, P. Murphy, R. Grainger, JP
Fennell, J. Thornhill. An 11-year analysis of the prevalent uropathogens and the changing pattern of Escherichia coli
antibiotic resistance in 38,530 community urinary tract infections, Dublin 1999-2009. Ir J Med Sci. 2012 Jun 6. Vol
182, Issue 1:81-9.

8. Murphy DM, Falkiner FR, Carr M, Cafferkey MT, Gillespie WA. Septicaemia after transurethral prostatectomy. Urology.
1983 Aug;22:133-5.

9. Kiely EA, McCormack T, Cafferkey MT, Falkiner FR, Butler MR. Study of appropriate antibiotic therapy in
transurethral prostactectomy. Br J Urol. 1989 Jul;64:61-5.

10. Fitzpatrick JM, Desgrandchamps F, Adjali K, Gomez Guerra L, Hong SJ, El Khalid S, Ratana-Olarn K, Reten-World Study
Group. Management of acute urinary retention: a worldwide survey of 6074 men with benign prostatic hyperplasia. BJU
Int. 2012 Jan;109:88-95.

11. Chen JS, Chang CH, Yang WH, Kao YH. Acute urinary retention increases the risk of complications after transurethral
resection of the prostate: a population-based study. BJU Int. 2012 Dec;110:E896-901.

12. Sikafi z, Butler MR, Lane V, Oâ��Flynn JD, Fitzpatrick JM. Bladder neck contracture following prostatectomy. Br J
Urol. 1985 Jun;57:308-10.

13. Long R, Connolly S, Sweeney P. Impact of pharmacotherapy on the incidence of transurethral prostatectomy for benign
prostatic hyperplasia and the implications for surgical training. Ir J Med Sci. 2010 Oct;103:281-2.

14. Roehrborn CG, Barkin J, Siami P, Wilson TH, Morrill BB, Gagnier RP. Clinical outcomes after combined therapy with
dustasteride plus tamsulosin or either monotherapy in men with benigh prostatic hyperplasia(BPH) by baseline
characteristics; 4-year results from the randomised, double-blind Combination of Avodart and Tamsulosin (CombAT) trial.
BJU I. 2011 Mar;107:946-54.

15. Ploussard G, Epstein JI, Montironi R, Carroll PR, Wirth M, Grimm MO, Bjartell AS, Montorsi F, Freedland SJ,
Erbersdobler A. van der Kwast TH. The contemporary concept of significant versus insignificant prostate cancer. Eur
Urol. 2011 Aug;60:291-303.

Transurethral Resection of the Prostate â�� â��Now and Thenâ�� 2

http://www.imo.ie/login.xml/


Comments:

Transurethral Resection of the Prostate â�� â��Now and Thenâ�� 3


